ALTERNATIVES



TURKISH JOURNAL OF INTERNATIONAL RELATIONS

FOUNDER EDITOR
Bulent ARAS
EDITOR
Kenan DAGCI

GUEST EDITOR FOR THIS SPECIAL ISSUE

Philipp O. Amour (Boğaziçi University, outgoing) www.philipp-amour.ch

EDITORIAL ASSISTANTS FOR THIS SPECIAL ISSUE

Kaitlin Shaw, University of Michigan

Mahdieh Aghazadeh, Fatih University

Tala Mattar, University of Bristol

INTERNATIONAL ADVISORY BOARD*

To cite this Special Issue:

Amour, Philipp O., ed. "The Arab Spring: Comparative Perspectives and Regional Implications." Special issue, *Alternatives: Turkish Journal of International Relations* 12, no. 3, (Fall 2013): 01-113.

To cite this article:

Sevilla, Henelito A., "The 'Arab Spring' and South China Sea Tensions: Analyzing China's Drive to Energy Security," in "The Arab Spring: Comparative Perspectives and Regional Implications," ed. Philipp O. Amour, Special issue, *Alternatives: Turkish Journal of International Relations* 12, no. 3, (Fall 2013): 93-107.

Ibrahim Abu-Rabi, Editor, Muslim World; Berdal Aral, Fatih University; Bulent Aras, Istanbul Technical University; Uri Avnery, Gush Shalom; Huseyin Bagci, Middle East Technical University; Kayhan Barzegar, Islamic Azad University; Mark Bassin, University of London; C. George Caffentzis, University of Southern Maine; Omer Caha, Fatih University; M. Efe Caman, Yalova University; Gokhan Cetinsaya, Istanbul Sehir University; Michel Chossudovsky, University of Ottowa; Murat Cizakca, Bahcesehir University; **Kenan Dagci**, Yalova University; **Vedat Demir**, Istanbul University; Takis Fotopoulos, Editor, Democracy and Nature; Vassilis Fouskas, Kingston University; Bulent Gokay, Keele University; Adnan Hayajneh, Hashemite University; Metin Heper, Bilkent University; Christopher Houston, La Trobe University; Jaz Khan, University of Peshawar; Tayseer Al-Khunaizi, King Fahd University; Kemal Kirisci, Bogazici University; Aleksander Kornilov, State University of Nizhni Novgorod; Ali Mazrui, University of Binghampton; Robert W. Olson, University of Kentucky; **Ziya Onis**, Koc University; Rabia Karakaya Polat, Isik University; Ziauddin Sardar, Editor, Futures; Hasan Selcuk, Marmara University; **M. Nazif Shahrani**, Indiana University, Bloomington; Hussein Solomon, University of Pretoria; Bo Strath, European University; A.Nuri Yurdusev, Middle East Technical University; Peter Wagner, European University Institute.

* listed in alphabetic order

The aim of *Alternatives* is to publish high quality scholarly research on international political, social, economic and legal issues. The journal publishes two types of articles: "essays" and "articles". "Essays" are extended opinion pieces on a current topic of major interest, and are succinct with a clear line of argument. "Articles" are traditional scholarly articles. The journal also publishes research notes, book reviews, review essays, notes. *Alternatives* features a lively exchange of views and therefore publishes critical comments and responses as well. *Alternatives* aims to provide a major platform for the study of non-western approaches in the discipline. *Alternatives* is open to any contribution from different "worlds" in the context of breaking down the barriers between the worlds of academia, journalism, government and business. The journal holds the copyright of the articles published and encourages the reproduction of the articles in scholarly journals with proper credit to the journal.

Alternatives is subject to peer-reviewed Journal indexed by the following databases and indexes: Current Contents of Periodicals on the Middle East, OCLC Public Affairs Information Service, CSA Worldwide Political Science Abstracts, Academic Search Premier, Index Islamicus, Sociological Abstracts, Social Services Abstracts, Linguistics & Language Behavior Abstracts, CIAO, EBSCO, DOAJ.

Editorial Correspondence. Should be addressed to Kenan Dagci, *Alternatives*, Center for International Conflict Resolution at Yalova University (CICR), Baglarbaşı Mah. Safranyolu Cad. Yalova 77100 Turkiye Fax:+90 (0226) 8115103; Email: editor@alternativesjournal.net

Alternatives published by CICR at Yalova University, four times a year (March, June, September and December). These four issues constitute a volume. An annual volume contents and author index is bound in the last issue of each volume.

ISSN 1303-5525

© 2010 Editors of Alternatives

The 'Arab Spring' and South China Sea Tensions: Analyzing China's Drive to Energy Security

Henelito A. Sevilla*

Abstract: The Arab Spring has brought significant changes to the political landscape in many Middle Eastern and North African (MENA) countries since early 2011. It has also affected the geo strategic and economic interests of powerful emerging Asian states, especially China and other net-energy consuming countries. One immediate result of the Arab Spring is its highly disrupted impact (a ' Black Swan') on the production and supply of crude oil to the economies in Asia due to their high degree of reliance on hydrocarbon from the Middle East. Chinese reactions to Arab Spring have fed tensions between itself and the countries with which it shares the South China Sea, most importantly the Philippines and Vietnam. This paper demonstrates that the black swan effect of the Arab Spring is manifested in the renewal of a geo-strategic competition in the South China Sea as China is re-asserting its historical claims over the control of the area and of its possible hydrocarbon reserves.

Key words: Arab Spring, South China Sea, energy security, Middle East and North African (MENA) region, disputed territories.

^{*} Assistant Professor at the Asian Center, University of the Philippines, Diliman.

The Arab Spring, China and Energy Security

The events of the Arab Spring have focused Asia's policymakers' attention on the tenuous nature of their countries' energy security arrangements and the vulnerability to which their reliance on Middle East energy suppliers exposes them. This concern has been felt more keenly in countries that are net energy importers – China, Japan, South Korea, Singapore, Taiwan and the Philippines. The Arab Spring events created a rise in prices of basic services and commodities such as transportation fees and agricultural products as prices of gasoline in local markets were affected by the prices of gasoline being sold at international markets. As a result, these economies in Asia have increased efforts to claim and bring more secure sources of hydrocarbon energy supplies on-steam and have become more assertive in protecting their interests in the Middle East region. They also pressed their claims in the energy-rich countries, though contested, zones nearer to home- notably the South and East China Seas.

These contested seas are important not only to the Southeast Asian claimant states but most importantly to China which is a party to the territorial disputes. China's current assertive, even confrontational, policy in the South China Sea is both an indication of how influential the variable 'energy security' is on its overall policy settings, and conversely, the other significant interests it is prepared to sacrifice – good relations with important regional trading partners foremost among them – to assert control over potentially important offshore oil and gas fields. China sees these, in part, as a guarantor of its future ability to continue industrializing and experiencing sufficient levels of economic growth to ensure domestic stability and the continued rule of the Communist Party.

The paper argues that the Arab Spring phenomenon in many oil-producing countries in Middle East, and its probable future contagion to the rest, once again calling into question China's ability to guarantee energy supplies from this region. This has resulted in a more assertive policy in the South China Sea, as it seeks to secure closer and more reliable future sources of energy. This is not the only reason for China's apparently quixotic drive to alienate its Southeast Asian neighbors over the South China Sea.¹ China requires assurances about the safety of the vital sea lane of communication (VSLC) constituted by the sea, through which passes its entire energy supply from the Middle East and Africa.

Crude Oil, Middle East and Asia

Since the early twentieth century, secure, reliable non-renewable energy sources, particularly crude oil and natural gas, have been essential factors in all countries' industrialization and economic development programs. Large, easily exploitable oil fields were discovered in Masjid Sulaiman in southern Iran in 1908, and from that time, Middle East crude oil has been a significant contributing factor in most countries' successful industrial development programs.²

This has made securing reliable energy sources a priority of many countries' national security policies. Oil demand growth today is, and will be for the foreseeable future, driven by emerging markets in Asia, particularly India and China. Oil producers' ability to meet this demand is more problematic today than ever. This is because large, readily exploitable oil field discoveries are declining year on year, as are reserves in active fields. This deficit is likely to be somewhat compensated for, at least in Europe and North America, by new methods of extracting fossil fuels from previously unexploitable or uneconomic oil sands and shales. However, it is unlikely these new technologies will be enough to significantly offset China and India's future increased demand for oil and gas. This means that Asian demand for imported oil and gas is likely to remain high, leaving these countries vulnerable to supply disruptions. Attempts to manage the risks associated with the prospect of unforeseen supply shortages may perversely lead to a greater willingness to employ military force to seize and hold disputed oil-rich maritime territories such as those presumed to lie

| 94

under the South China Sea. This prospect raises military tensions in Asia, and has been compounded by disruptive events in supplier countries, especially those caught up in the Arab Spring.

Peak Oil and Black Swan events

M. King Hubbert in 1956 predicted that the world would quickly approach a point he termed the era of "peak oil."³ This was premised on the recognition that only a finite supply of fossil hydrocarbon deposits exist on the planet, and that a point would come when demand started to eclipse new discoveries, and proven reserves began to become exhausted. Extracting the remaining oil from these reserves was likely to become more and more expensive and technologically challenging as the quality and quantity of those reserves declined. Hubbert argued that half of world's conventional oil of around 2.5 trillion barrels has already been depleted, and even in the United States, oil discovery peaked in the 1930s and after almost 40 decades, oil production started to wane.⁴

Hubbert's concept of 'Peak Oil' has been somewhat challenged in the past decade by the development of new technologies, such as fracking and bitumen extraction processes, that have opened up vast new reserves. But the main idea of 'Peak Oil' – the certainty that we will one day run out of fossil hydrocarbon energy sources – remains unchallenged. Unlike in the twentieth century, extracting these new reserves requires a high degree of technological know-how and huge amount of capital investment. Many new fields are located in the deep sea. In short, even if the world still holds considerable volumes of crude oil, the price of petroleum products will remain high, affected by the considerable difficulties of extracting it.

Nassim Nicholas Taleb in his work, *The Black Swans: the Impact of the Highly Improbable*, argues that Black Swan-like events⁵ *are* highly unpredictable events that threaten the equilibrium of a system or state and may occur at anytime. For Taleb, Black Swans are hugely disruptive shocks that happen outside the 'realm of regular expectations' and which analysts had not been able to previously identify and design contingency plans to limit damage, reduce vulnerabilities, head off threats and manage associated risks. This invariably means that the institutional capacity to address and deal with the fallout from Black Swan events is lacking in a country, region or community.

Black Swan events overturn existing economic and political models, which are not equipped to deal with the challenges and uncertainties the events throw up. "Human nature makes us concoct explanations for its occurrence after the fact, making it explainable and predictable."⁶ Nassim Taleb observes that, the complexity of the present world has offered more than our traditional economic structure could respond to, unlike it did many decades ago.⁷ This increased rigidity reduces adaptive capacity, the characteristic of complex systems that enables them to: cope with altered and rapidly changing circumstances, swiftly find new equilibriums, and even become more resilient by taking advantage of new opportunities created by the transformational event.

For oil consuming countries, the Arab Spring was a radical system transformational event that few foresaw and even fewer had plans for mitigating associated disruptions. This makes it a candidate for a 'Black Swan' status. Moreover, many commentators now predict that the Arab Spring may spread sooner or later to other Arab countries that are even more important oil suppliers, such as Saudi Arabia and some of the smaller Persian Gulf monarchies. This is because many of the same underlying social and political conditions exist in these countries as existed in Libya, Tunisia and Syria.⁸ The International Energy Agency forecasts that Asia will consume 90 percent of oil produced in the Middle East region by 2030.⁹ This means that at the same time as the United States and a number of other post-industrial countries have become less vulnerable to energy supply disruptions, Asian consumer countries are now dangerously exposed to the same possible events.

In 1974, Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD) states founded the International Energy Agency (IEA). The event that triggered this was the infamous OPEC oil crisis of 1973. Arab states used their new inter-governmental organization, OPEC, to restrict oil supply to western industrial consumer states to force them to withdraw their support for Israel during the Yom Kippur war of that year. This use of oil as a political weapon to influence the behavior of Israel and its allies had a disastrous effect on the economies of oil consuming states in Europe and America – a true energy Black Swan. The crisis proved the leverage oil-rich Arab states had over net oil energy consumers and the price of oil per barrel quadrupled. Despite the imposition of oil embargo, many Western countries had been able to immediately cope with this crisis through the discoveries of alternative oil sources such as in North Sea¹⁰, and in the Gulf of Mexico.¹¹ In addition to this, the purchasing power of Western countries at that time was stronger than any developing country in Asia. Asian consuming countries today are hugely dependent on crude oil supply from the Middle East. With an increasing rate of economic activities, developing countries in Asia are most exposed to political instability in Middle East than Western countries.¹² The degree of exposure depends much on the access of energy efficient technology and their "capacity to absorb, adopt, adapt, afford and mitigate the effects of oil prices increases" according to the United Nations Developing Program (UNDP) studies.¹³

The conditions for the occurrence of future Black Swan shocks that can inflict havoc on oil supply and prices may be coalescing. One is the continuing high tension between the Islamic Republic of Iran and the United States.¹⁴ The recent international sanctions imposed on the Iranian banking sector over the Iranian nuclear program are one of a myriad number of acts that have the potential to trigger military clashes that cut off oil supplies from oil producing countries in the Persian Gulf for an indeterminate period. Much of Asia's oil supply comes from the Persian Gulf; ¹⁵ this crude oil is delivered by tankers passing through the strategically located Strait of Hormuz in the Persian Gulf.¹⁶ Iranian armed forces appear to have the ability to control and close the strait, should the United States and its allies attack Iran. That would possibly result severe economic damage to Asian consumer states.

Black Swan and China's Energy Needs

One of the most astonishing economic developments of the preceding two decades is the transformed economic power of China. In 2010, China replaced Japan as the second largest economy in the world. The latest OECD figures suggest it will overtake the United States as the largest economy in 2016 – fifteen years earlier than previous predictions suggested. It had the highest level of foreign reserves of any country in 2012, and it is the second largest energy consumer next to the United States. Its manufacturing industries not only consume huge energy resources, they also constitute a very inefficient energy consumption system. This means that economic output depends on technologies that are not energy efficient.¹⁷ Dai Yande, an expert at the NDCRC's Energy Research Institute observes that many of these factories and plants are supplying goods for international markets.¹⁸ The domestic energy consumption of 1.3 billion Chinese is significant, and fully half the volume of imported oil is consumed by China's transportation networks. Aside from the hugely beneficial environmental consequences, any cut in the oil supply would bring China's whole economy to a shuddering halt.¹⁹

The expanding uncertainties of crude supplies have prompted the country to venture into many regions around the world with possible oil reserves. It has financed the development of major oil fields in the Persian Gulf and encouraged more energy investments of Chinese multinationals across the Middle East and North Africa – all in the name of Chinese energy security.²⁰ China's critical need to make itself more energy secure has made Chinese policies vis-à-vis oil producing Middle East countries "prudent and risk averse."²¹ It has established good relations with many authoritarian regimes in the region and has avoided entanglement in the domestic affairs of these countries.²² Energy cooperation has become the cornerstone of China's bilateral policy with many of these countries. China imports about 55 percent of its crude oil, with around 47 percent of that sourced from the Middle East.²³

For the past two decades, China has enhanced its position and interests in the Persian Gulf. It has broadened diplomatic, economic and security ties in many regional countries. In 2004, China-

Arab Cooperation Forum²⁴ was inaugurated, and the volume of trade between China and the Arab countries in 2011 increased to US\$190 billion.²⁵ Moreover, China was also successful in maintaining good relations with the Islamic Republic of Iran. Iran, as one of the largest suppliers of oil and gas in the region, has been an inveterate critic of US policies in the region, a condition that China see as to its advantage, locking in Iran as an uncontested supplier of its energy requirements. The Chinese strategic relationship with Iran has provoked the ire of US government, which has tried to neutralize it via comprehensive unilateral and multilateral economic, political and military sanctions against Iranian and foreign business entities that invest in the Iranian energy sector. Steve Yetiv and Chunlong Lu, in their 2007 article *China, Global Energy and the Middle East*, observe that "China's rising profile [in the region] has already contributed to tensions in Sino-American relations."²⁶

China learnt a lesson in Iraq in 2003. Saddam Hussein's regime had promised to supply oil for China for 25 years, an agreement that meant nothing when the US invaded the country in 2003 and removed Saddam from power. China's expeditionary "going out strategy"²⁷ in Africa, particularly in Libya, had been damaged by the Arab Spring revolution and civil war that overthrew Muammar Qaddafi. Gokhan Bacik in The Arab Spring Versus China, argues that the Arab Spring may end up 'isolating China' in Libya because it was viewed by the people as a stalwart backer of the hated former leader. China had a lot to lose in Libya. It had signed US\$18.8 billion worth of contracts with the Qaddafi government. In 2009 and 2010 alone, Libya concluded contracts worth US\$5.84 billion with China. In 2010, China's trade with the entire Arab world amounted to some \$145 billion.²⁸ The Chinese government media reported that China was involved in 50 major civil construction projects, mostly road-building, civic structures and other infrastructure.²⁹ The Libyan energy sector, of course, also received major Chinese investment.³⁰ In 2012, Libya supplied 3 percent of China's imported oil.³¹ At the height of political instability in Libya, the Chinese Ministry of Commerce (MOFCOM) announced that it would temporarily suspend investment in Libya until the situation became stable. In addition to this, China had worries about the safety of its 35,000 plus Chinese laborers employed in Libya, and took steps to evacuate many of them.³²

Another source of regional uncertainty that has direct bearing on China's drive to energy security is that of Iran. The history of the two countries' relations can be traced back to antiquity when China was the terminus of the great international strategic 'Silk Road' trade route that connected East Asia to Europe. Today, relations been the two governing elites have been revived, mainly in the area of energy and military and defense cooperation. Scott Warren Harold and Alireza Nader in an article *China and Iran: Economic, Political and Military Relations* observe that this "broad and deep partnership" presents a geostrategic balancing against the United States, and that it presents a "unique challenge to US interests and objectives"³³ in the region. This may indeed be part of the deliberate calculus of both countries in forging deeper relations today, although perhaps a greater motivation remains the trade in hydrocarbons from Iran, and machinery and manufactured products from China. This friendship has given China great leverage in Iran – a degree of influence that the United States³⁴ can only dream about. Indeed, it may offer the U.S. a good opportunity to reach out to Iran through China.

For the United States, China's increasing involvement in the Middle East region is clearly a security concern. One worry is China's weapons sales to countries that are potential foes of the United States such as Iran, while the other has to do with energy security. Weapons sales to Iran is a 'mutually strategic process' in which China leverages its military technologies to secure favorable oil deals, while Iran acquires weapons from China that may add deterrent weight to standoff with the U.S. and Israel.³⁵ Moreover, Iran's geostrategic location in the Persian Gulf in addition to the country's bountiful energy resources, are things that the United States, its European allies,not China, nor Russia can ignore.

Ever-expanding US-led sanctions on the Iranian economy have increased the chances that a military clash will occur, closing the Strait of Hormuz for a period and raising world oil supply insecurity. Iran has explicitly threatened to blockade the Strait of Hormuz if the U.S. attacks it. Iran is the number three foreign oil supplier for China – next only to Saudi Arabia and Angola.³⁶ As with

Iranian crude, most Saudi oil also passes through the Strait of Hormuz, and any move to close the Strait by Iran would bring forth a major military expedition by the United States and other Arab states in the region. China's reliance on oil transiting the Hormuz strait has reached such a level that it too may be drawn into the Persian Gulf War to safeguard its crude oil imports. China could perhaps manage if it lost access to Iran's oil supply for a period – Saudi Arabia could guarantee to make up the supply loss from Iran (China imports roughly 500,000 barrels a day from Iran). However, if China were to loose both the Iranian *and* Saudi supply it would be faced with a supply shortage of a magnitude it has not previously experienced.³⁷

Reports indicate that as a result of recent US-led sanctions against Iran, Chinese state oil company Sinopec cut oil purchased from Iran by 25 percent in the first five months of 2012.³⁸ China's purchase of Iranian crude oil accounted for 22 percent of Iranian oil exports in the first half of 2011.³⁹ Such a decline in the demand for its oil is likely to have had a major negative effect on Iran's economy and it may be expected to have suffered gravely. However, the disagreement between the Chinese Sinopec and the National Iranian Oil Company (NIOC) was ended when the price dispute was resolved with Iran agreeing to sell its oil to China at a discount to the international market price. Chinese Foreign Ministry spokesman Hong Lei stated that China's oil importation from Iran was based on its own economic development needs⁴⁰ and was completely legitimate and justified, and did not violate relevant UN Security Council (UNSC) resolutions.⁴¹

The Obama administration exempted seven economies from Iran oil sanctions under the National Defense Authorization Act of 2012. These economies include China, India, Malaysia, the Republic of Korea, South Africa, Sri Lanka, Turkey and Taiwan.⁴² These countries are importing heavily from Iran and the National Defense Authorization Act encourages them to reduce their imports gradually until they reach zero.

China has always opposed sanctions on principle, against any country without the mandate of the United Nations Security Council (UNSC). Given its significant national interests in Iran, China supports only limited sanctions to curtail the worst excesses of Iranian behavior. China has invested much; not only in upstream development in Iran (crude oil exploration and production), but also in downstream industries (refining and distribution of oil products). It has taken a major stake in the development of Iran's North Pars gas field and construction of a liquefied natural gas plant in the area, as agreed upon in a 2009 contract between the Iranian National Oil Company (INOC) and the China National Offshore Corporation (CNOC). The North Gas project has a capital investment of about US\$16 billion and is expected to be completed in 2015. Under the terms of the contract, China will receive half of its output.⁴³

China's defense company NORINCO has sold Iran serious defense and military equipment, including parts for cruise missiles. Since the Iraqi attack on Iran (1981), China has been a major supplier to Iran of tanks, missiles and other weapons systems.⁴⁴ Since 2005, Iran has emerged as one of the largest purchasers of Chinese manufactured weapons, buying about 14 percent of Chinese military exports by value.⁴⁵ According to a report by the Stockholm International Policy Research Institute (SIPRI), China has "sold \$312 million worth of arms to Iran during the last five years [2006-2011], second only to Russia which sold \$684 million worth of weapons to Iran."⁴⁶

China's Energy Security and the South China Sea Dispute

It is axiomatic that for China to sustain its future economic growth and development, it must give high priority to the security of its energy supply. China is not an energy-poor country - it is the second largest coal producer and largest consuming country in the world. However, its high consumption of coal has had highly negative environmental consequences,⁴⁷ despite the heavy investment in alternative renewable energy technologies. China also has its own oil fields, but ravenous economic growth made the country a net importer of oil by 1993. Its identity as an oil importer is unlikely to change. Its ability to grow economically is now dependent on external sources of hydro-carbons. This

dependency will only grow as the industry continues to expand, and its 1.3 billion buy more and more cars.

A report produced by the US Energy Information Administration in March 2008 estimated the South China Sea as partially having crude reserves of between 28 billion and 213 billion barrels. The later figure would meet more than 60 years of Chinese oil demand, a figure higher than the reserves held by any country except Saudi Arabia and Venezuela, and now possibly the United States. In addition, the South China Sea has estimated potential natural gas reserves of at least 3.79 trillion cubic meters, a figure that is equivalent to 30 years of Chinese natural gas consumption according to the US Geological Survey on June 2010. Aside from this, the world's busiest maritime trade route passes through the South China Sea. An estimated US\$5.3 trillion worth of trade transits the region annually.⁴⁸

Buoyed with economic success, China has begun to adopt economic policies and military measures tuned to ensuring the gains of its economic growth are sustainable. Many of these are in the field of securing the country's energy supply. In its 12th five-year Plan for National Economic and Social Development (FYP) for the period 2011 to 2015, China focuses on inclusive growth⁴⁹ to make sure that the benefits of economic growth will be more equitably distributed among the wider Chinese population.⁵⁰ The 12th five-year plan emphasizes energy and technology, and calls on China to gain control of external sources of crude oil while at the same time adopting and improving energy efficient technologies to safeguard China's environment. In short, the country aims to become more efficient in its use of its expensive, limited and vulnerable imported energy supplies. It also looks to secure energy sources that are closer to home and therefore less vulnerable. China uses the Peoples Revolutionary Army Navy, to police the smooth and free flow of Chinese goods that pass through the South China Sea. It appears willing to exert all efforts to guarantee Chinese control over the disputed islands⁵¹ which it believes sit atop significant deposits of oil and gas.

For China, the critical importance of its oil supply from the Middle East means that it seeks to extract commitments from new, transitional and future governments in many Arab oil producing countries to honor contracts that Chinese companies signed with the deposed regimes of those supplier countries. Second, China exerts all efforts both at the regional and international levels to safeguard its access to oil and gas fields in the Middle East, even at the cost of not cooperating with the United States and vetoing UNSC resolutions which it believed too deleterious to its interests. Third, China has increased investment both in downstream and upstream crude oil projects in other MENA countries. Fourth, China appears ready to employ its navy to make sure that vital sea lanes of communication connecting the Persian Gulf, Indian Ocean and the South China Sea are protected and secured. According to Zhang Yuncheng of the Chinese Institute of Contemporary International Relations, China would face an energy crisis if the oil supply lines in the Strait of Malacca and Taiwan strait are disrupted.⁵² Thus, since 2004 when President Hu Jintao become chairman of the Central Military Committee, the PLA has undertaken operations that would protect (some say extend) the country's sovereignty. This was advanced by the 2008 Chinese defense white paper, which said, the PLA is tasked to provide "protection of national sovereignty, security, territorial integrity, safeguarding of the interests of national development and the interests of the Chinese people."⁵ Finally, because of its concerns about energy security, China is determined not to relinquish its historical claims over disputed islands in the South China Sea and the East China Sea. Recognizing that the economic future of the country depends to a great degree on foreign importation and stability of the sea corridor, China's leadership has claimed the 1.2 million square mile body of water of the South China Sea as a sovereign Chinese body of water, which much be secured and protected.

Bernard D. Cole argues that China is pursuing several alternatives to reduce dependence on foreign crude oil. These include maximization of Chinese on and offshore resources, acquisition production, facilities and finished product, creation of a 'strategic' stockpile and enhancing the physical security of stock and sources.⁵⁴ Ian Storey argues that the enabler of the country's military modernization is the high rate of economic development in China for the last three decades. He observes that from 1990 to 2009, China's defense spending increased at very high rates.⁵⁵ In 1990,

China had an official defense expenditure of up to US\$11.85 billion, a figure slightly higher than the combined defense spending of the ten South East Asian countries.⁵⁶ By 2008, China's Official Defense Budget was US\$61.1 billion, but Ian Storey estimated actual defense spending to be in the region of US\$114.1billion.⁵⁷

Chinese increasing military spending and its assertive movements in the South China Sea have brought not only fear, but also the incentive for the smaller Southeast Asian countries that share the Sea's littoral to modernize their defense forces. Vietnam has, for the last ten years, been acquiring weapons systems calculated to give China pause for thought in its actions in the region. Recently, Vietnam ordered 6 six diesel-powered submarines from Russia valued at US\$1.8billion. In 1991 it entered high-level military talks with India for maritime cooperation, a relationship that has since endured and matured.⁵⁸ Vietnam has also begun engaging meaningfully with former enemy the United States in the military sphere. The Philippines has also started to modernize its armed forces. Speaking at the 65th anniversary of the Air Force, Defense Secretary Voltaire Gazmin vowed to upgrade the country's Armed Forces to meet the Chinese threat in the West Philippine Sea.⁵⁹

Unlike the United States, which has troops deployed in many regions in the worlds vital to its interests, China has only begun to flex its military might abroad. The South and East China Seas appear to be the places China has selected to exercise its newly acquired hard power. This has made South China Sea region a flashpoint of future maritime competition between the China, smaller regional states, and the United States. Elliot Brennan in his article *Rising Tide of Conflict in South China Sea* observes that many scholars have indicated more assertive US engagement in the region, enshrined in the 'pivot to Asia' policy, which started in 2010 after Beijing declared South China Sea as one of the "core national interests" of China.⁶⁰ This Chinese policy category had previously covered only Taiwan and Tibet. For the United States, the inclusion of the entire South China Sea region is unacceptable. It insists on freedom of navigation in international waters.⁶¹ Moreover, the United States cannot afford to ignore threats to its South East Asian allies from China, nor does it have much to gain by seeing its influence in the region decline, or conversely, China would become the dominant influence. The United States is thus likely to continue to serve as a balancer in the South East Asia and the Pacific for the foreseeable future.

The region does not yet have an effective crisis management mechanism that can mitigate the threat of military conflict. The 2002 *Declaration on the Conduct of Parties in the South China Sea,* signed between China and ASEAN members called on signatory states to "build trust and confidence", "respect and commitment themselves to the freedom of navigation," "resolve territorial and jurisdictional disputes by peaceful means", and "exercise self-restraint in the conduct of activities that would complicate or escalate disputes and affect peace and stability."⁶² In July 2011, the Guidelines for Implementation were approved. Many analysts however, argue that DoC and its implementing guidelines are weak and have not prevented incidents on the Sea. Chinese-Vietnam military encounters, year after year, and the current China-Philippines diplomatic row on Scarborough Shoal, reveal the weakness of existing diplomatic mechanisms, such as the Declaration of Conduct. The situation also exposes the lack of capacity of the Philippine navy to defend the country's maritime interests from big neighbors like China. Aileen S.P. Baviera of the Asian Center, University of the Philippines Diliman says that the Philippines do not have "much leverage" and that the country should "be active on all fronts."⁶³

China is insisting that the South China Sea issue be resolved bilaterally, while other smaller claimant states, such as the Philippines, would prefer to bring the issue to ASEAN or, ideally, to resolve the issue comprehensively in a multilateral forum. This position is based on the grounds that China is a powerful country with a powerful military and economy, and is in a position to bully or blackmail individual ASEAN claimant countries such as the Philippines in any bilateral negotiations. These smaller countries felt reassured when US Secretary of the State Hillary Clinton, during her visit to ASEAN in 2012, stated that the stability of the South China Sea is also on the list of U.S. core interests, and that the United States will continue to engage with regional countries to ensure that peace and stability in the region is maintained.

An ominous event occurred at the 2012 ASEAN forum chaired by Cambodia, when ASEAN member countries failed to agree on a joint communiqué on how to resolve competing claims in the South China Sea. Cambodia's decision to block the joint communiqué has undermined unity among ASEAN member countries for the first time and as Baviera observes, "what happened with ASEAN hurt Philippine interests."⁶⁴ The Philippines has disputes with China over the Reed Bank, the Spratly islands, the Scarborough Shoal in addition to Chinese claims to jurisdiction over large fisheries-rich areas of the West Philippine Sea that are considered under orthodox interpretations of international law (United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea (UNCLOS) to be with the exclusive economic zone (EEZ) of the Republic of the Philippines.

Conclusion

The ongoing political and social instability in a number of oil-producing Arab countries in the Middle East and North African region, and possible contagion to others, has forced many oil importing countries to re-evaluate their policies towards the region and their energy security arrangements. Since December 2010, the Arab Spring has revealed to many oil importing countries, especially China, just how vulnerable their interests are, and may remain in the region. Such situations - Black Swan shocks - provide the incentive for adaptive countries to develop strategic contingency plans to ensure their energy interests are taken care of. In cases where crude oil and natural gas supplies are endangered, alternative more secure sources must be found to fill the gap.

China has been very keen to increase its energy security resilience to forestall the negative economic and ultimately potentially socio-political impacts of these MENA shocks. After years of heavy economic investment in the MENA region, it has been badly hurt. Moreover, given Western economic sanctions on Iran, China is not certain whether the Iranian oil supply can be relied on over the next several years. Due to its strategic and commercial interests in Iran, China has emerged to be the sole major power that maintain active engagement in Iranian oil sector and remained as the linchpin of the series of sanctions against the Islamic Republic of Iran. ⁶⁵ Although China may veto any resolutions at the UNSC against Iran, the long term impact of Western-led sanctions on oil export from that country are still unknown.

Given that the future of the Middle East remains unclear, China has to decide whether now will be the perfect time for it to enter into a contest of supremacy in the region. As the United States is rebalancing its military and diplomatic resources to the Asia and Pacific,⁶⁶ China may see this opportunity to replace its passive and reactive stance towards unexpected events in the region by adopting a more comprehensive strategy to secure its energy security interests, which for long time has been heavily controlled by other foreign powers such as the United States.⁶⁷

Energy security involves not only the actual supply of oil from producer states, but must also takes into consideration the security of the vital sea lanes of communications along which oil and gas supplies are transported. "Energy security [considerations] have become increasingly vital to China and central in its foreign policy,"⁶⁸ particularly in its MENA region policies, and the imperative to diversify supply sources means that China looks to its southern and eastern backyards for potential new fields and suppliers. Regions where it believes it can exercise most control include the Gulf of Thailand, the South China Sea and the East China Sea. If it can assume control of the potentially vast hydrocarbon reserves in these areas, China believes its energy and economic resilience will have been significantly improved. The security and cost advantage of these resources is large simply because they are "close to home."⁶⁹ It is unlikely China will be easily deterred from pressing its claims in, for instance, the South China Sea. It currently has too little to lose and very much to gain.

China also aims to enter or renew strategic partnerships with energy-rich countries such as Russia, Angola, Venezuela, and Sudan either though "massive arms transfer, new or revived military alliances, and troop deployments to unstable energy-producing regions."⁷⁰ The vital sea lanes of communication to a number of these new important partners traverse the South China Sea. The South China Sea security complex will become more fragile as claimant countries move to either arm

| 101

themselves and protect their claimed territories from irredentist China in the South China Sea, or invite the United States to counterbalance Chinese naval power - a move that brings forth Chinese accusations that the United States is interfering in the regional affairs. These tensions are likely to escalate as China's military assertiveness in the region increases for fear that the US and its allies have the power to close the strategic water ways of Malacca and Taiwan Straits to Chinese imported goods and crude oil coming from the Middle East. Such a scenario would throttle the Chinese economy. One direct consequence would be another energy Black Swan not only for China but also energy importing countries in the region, and perhaps the wider world.

Notes

² Alex Planes, "The Down of the Dow and the Rise of the Middle East," *Daily Finance*, May 26, 2013, accessed July 16, 2013, http://www.dailyfinance.com/2013/05/26/the-dawn-of-the-dow-and-the-rise-of-the-middle-eas/.

³ Tom Whipple, "The Peak Oil Crisis: Supply Shock," The Post Carbon Institute, May 17, 2013, accessed July 17, 2013, http://www.postcarbon.org/article/1654903-the-peak-oil-crisis-supply-shock.

⁴ Ibid.

⁵ David Pett, "Black Swan-like Events Leave Markets Confused," *Financial Post*, March 16, 2011, accessed July 16, 2013, http://business.financialpost.com/2011/03/16/black-swan-like-events-leave-markets-confused/.
⁶ Nassim Nicholas Taleb, *The Black Swan: The Impact of Highly Improbable* (New York: Random House, 2007), 66.

⁷ Ibid

⁸ Barbara Slavin, "Saudi Arabia Faces New Challenge From Its Restive Youth," *Al-Monitor*, accessed January 27, 2013, http://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2013/01/saudi-arabia.html.

⁹ "North America leads shift in global energy balance, IEA says in latest World Energy Outlook," International Energy Agency website (2012), accessed January 22, 2013,

http://www.iea.org/newsroomandevents/pressreleases/2012/november/name,33015,en.html.

¹⁰ Glennie, KW, 'Petroleum Geology of the North Sea: Basic Concepts and Recent Advances. (New Jersey: Blackwell Publishing, 1998), 11–12.

¹¹ "General Facts about the Gulf of Mexico," assessed July 17, 2013, http://www.gulfbase.org/facts.php.

¹² Patil Balachandra and Nandita Mongia, "Oil Price Vulnerability Index (OPVI) for the Developing Countries of Asia and the Pacific," UNDP Regional Center in Bangkok, accessed July 17, 2013, http://asia-pacific.undp.org/practices/energy_env/rep-por/documents/Oil-

Price_Vulnerability_Index%20_OPVI_%20for_the_Devloping_Countries_of_Asia_and_the_Pacific-Summary_Paper.pdf.

¹³ Ibid.

¹⁴ Amine Bouchentouf, "Black Swan events in 2012 could push oil to \$200," *Energy and Capital*, December 13, 2011, accessed November 12, 2012, http://seekingalpha.com/article/313482-black-swan-events-in-2012-could-push-oil-to-200.

¹⁵ Mark Lander and Clifford Krauss, "Gulf Nations Aid U.S. Push to Choke off Iran Oil Sales," *The New York Times*, January 12, 2012, accessed July 17, 2013, http://www.nytimes.com/2012/01/13/world/asia/asia-buyers-of-iran-crude-get-assurances-of-alternate-supply.html?pagewanted=all&_r=0.

¹⁶ Ibid.

¹⁷ Wenrang Jiang, "China's Global Quest for Energy Security," in Energy Issues in the Asia Pacific, ed. Amy Lugg and Mark Hong (Singapore: Institute of Southeast Asian Studies, 2012), 144-145

¹⁸ Ibid, 147.

¹⁹ Ibid,146.

Vol. 12, No. 3, Fall 2013

¹ China's internal nationalist discourse, now an important pillar of legitimacy for the ruling Communist Party, has also constructed China's territorial integrity as dependent on its possession and control of the Sea, a narrative that will be hard to overcome if all parties to the dispute can ever aspire to a negotiated settlement acceptable to all.

²¹ Ibid.

²² Ibid.

²³ Wang Hui, Cementing Ties with the Arab World," *China Daily*, January 15, 2012, accessed July 4, 2012, http://english.peopledaily.com.cn/90780/7705641.html.

²⁴ Under the framework of the China-Arab Cooperation Forum, the two sides have established more than a dozen cooperative mechanisms covering areas such as culture, finance, environmental protection, agriculture and infrastructure.

²⁵ Wang Hui, "Cementing Ties with the Arab World," *China Daily*, January 15, 2012, accessed March 13, 2012, http://www.chinadailyapac.com/article/cementing-ties-arab.

²⁶ Steve Yetiv and Chunlong Lu, "China, Global Energy and the Middle East," *The Middle East Journal*, (2007, 61:2, Spring), 199-218.accessed August 16, 2011, http://idjames.org/2012/07/china-global-energy-and-the-middle-east/.

²⁷ "Going out strategy" was initiated in 1999 to promote Chinese investment overseas.

²⁸ Gokhan Bacik, "The Arab Spring versus China" *Today's Zaman*, November 27, 2011, accessed July 26, 2012, http://www.todayszaman.com/columnist-264098-the-arab-spring-versus-china.html.

²⁹ Stephanie Ho, "Beijing Urges Libya to Protect Chinese Investment," *Voice of America News*, August 22, 2011, accessed September 8, 2011, http://www.voanews.com/content/beijing-urges-libya-to-protect-chinese-investments-128238513/144158.html.

³⁰ "China halts Libyan Investments," *China Daily*, March 22, 2011, accessed March 23, 2011, http://www.china.org.cn/business/2011-03/22/content_22193300.htm.

³¹ "Gaddafi's Fall threatens Chinese Investment in Libya," *Asia News*, August 24, 2011, accessed October 9, 2011, http://www.asianews.it/news-en/Gaddafi%E2%80%99s-fall-threatens-Chinese-investments-in-Libya-22451.html.

³² Michael Kan and Belinda Yan, "China's Investment in Libya," *The African Business Journal*, October 19, 2012, accessed November 18, 2012,

 $http://www.tabj.co.za/northern_africa/michael_kan_and_belinda_yan_assess_what_chinese_investors_will_n.ht\ ml.$

³³ Scott Warren Harold, and Alireza Nader, "China and Iran: Economic, Political, and Military Relations," RAND Center for Middle East Public Policy, 2012,1-28. Accessed October 6, 2012, http://www.rand.org/pubs/occasional_papers/OP351.htm.

³⁵ Jon B. Alterman and John W. Garver, "The Vital Triangle," Center for Strategic and International Studies, May 20, 2008, accessed October 27, 2012, http://csis.org/publication/vital-triangle.

³⁶ Bryan Spegele, "China Shops Around for Oil, Wary of Iran, Arab Spring," *The Wall Street Journal, January, 12, 2012, accessed October 27, 2012,*

http://online.wsj.com/article/SB10001424052970203750404577170412230319648.html.

³⁷ Minxin Pei, Viewpoint: China's Iran Dilemma, *BBC*, January 20, 2012, accessed October 4, 2012, . http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-asia-china-16607333.

³⁸ Erica S. Downs, "Getting China to Turn on Iran," *The National Interests*, July 19, 2012, accessed October 3, 2012, http://nationalinterest.org/commentary/getting-china-turn-iran-7215.

³⁹ Patrick Goodenough, "China, Iran's Biggest Oil Customer, Gets Last-Minute Sanctions Exemption from Obama Administration," *CNS News*, June 29, 2012, accessed August 2, 2012,

http://cnsnews.com/news/article/china-iran-s-biggest-oil-customer-gets-last-minute-sanctions-exemption-obama.

ALTERNATIVES TURKISH JOURNAL OF INTERNATIONAL RELATIONS www.alternetivesjournal.net

²⁰ Jonathan D. Pollack, China Unease from A far (Washington: *Brooking Institute, 2011)*, 298-304. Accessed August 10, 2012,

http://www.brookings.edu/~/media/research/files/articles/2011/11/18%20arab%20awakening%20china%20poll ack/18%20arab%20awakening%20china%20pollack.

⁴⁰ "China Iran oil imports rise as payment dispute resolved," *BBC*, June 22, 2012, accessed October 27 2012, http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/business-18545973.

⁴¹ "China's Economic needs import of Iranian Crude Oil," *Tehran Times*, July 01, 2012, accessed July 9, 2012, http://www.tehrantimes.com/economy-and-business/99213-chinas-economy-needs-import-of-iranian-crude-oil.

⁴² "China's Iranian Oil Import Legitimate," China Daily, June 22, 2012, accessed June 22, 2012,

http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/bizchina/2012-06/22/content_15518446.htm.

⁴³ Richard Weitz, "Why China Opposes US Sanctions on Iran," January 15, 2012, accessed January 15, 2012, . http://www.sldinfo.com/why-china-opposes-us-sanctions-on-iran/.

⁴⁴ Ibid.

| 104

⁴⁵ Ibid.

⁴⁶ Ibid.

⁴⁷ Jiang Kejun, "Management of Energy Sources in China," *World Bank Energy Research Institute*, accessed October 8, 2012, http://siteresources.worldbank.org/DEC/Resources/84797-1251813753820/6415739-1251814084145/Kejun Energy China.pdf.

⁴⁸ Randy Fabi and Chen Aizhu, "Analysis: China Unveils Oil Offensive in South China Sea Squabble," *Reuters*, August1, 2012, accessed October 20, 2012, http://www.reuters.com/article/2012/08/01/us-southchinasea-china-idUSBRE8701LM20120801.

⁴⁹ "Inclusive Growth, a Development Perspective in China," *Peoples Daily*, October 15, 2010, accessed July 16, 2013, http://english.peopledaily.com.cn/90001/90780/91342/7167387.html.

⁵⁰ Ibid, 1.

⁵¹ The islands in South China Sea are claimed by 7 littoral states namely China, The Philippines, Vietnam, Taiwan, Brunei, Indonesia and Singapore. Each state has claimed parts of the Sea whereas China claims all.

⁵² David Zweig, and Bi Jianhai, "China's Global Hunt for Energy," Foreign Affairs,

(September/October 2005) ,84-5. Accessed January 17, 2010, http://wuyibing.com/cache/china-s-global-hunt-for-energy.pdf.

⁵³ Ian Storey, "Asia's Changing Balance of Military Power: Implications for the South China Sea," National Bureau of Asian Research, accessed October 25, 2012, www.nbr.org/publications/element.aspx?id.

⁵⁴ Bernard D. Cole, "Oil for the Lamps of China"-Beijing 21st –Century Search for Energy," *McNair Paper* 67. (Washington, DC.:National Defense University, 2003), 15. Accessed June 28, 2010, http://www.ndu.edu/inss/docuploaded/198_428.McNair.pdf.

55 Ibid.

⁵⁶ "Military Balance 1992/1993," International Institute for Strategic Studies, accessed November 28, 2012, http://www.iiss.org/publications/military-balance/.

⁵⁷ Ian Storey, "Asia's Changing Balance of Military Power."

⁵⁸ "Vietnam Builds Naval Muscle," Asia Times Online, March 29, 2012, accessed October 24, 2012,

http://www.atimes.com/atimes/Southeast_Asia/NC29Ae01.html.

⁵⁹ Alixes Romero, Philippine Defense Chief: Military Modernization in Full Swing," *Philippine Star*, July16, 2012, accessed October 25, 2012,

http://www.philstar.com/nation/article.aspx?publicationsubcategoryid=200&articleid=824739.

⁶⁰ Elliot Brennan, "Rising Tide of Conflict in South China Sea," *Asia Times*, March 3, 2012, accessed October 20, 2012, http://www.atimes.com/atimes/China/NC03Ad01.html.

⁶¹ Bernard D. Cole, "Oil for the Lamps of China-Beijing's 21st – Century Search for Energy,".

⁶² "Declaration on the Conduct of Parties in the South China Sea," Association of South East Asian Nations, accessed October 13, 2012, http://www.aseansec.org/13163.htm.

⁶³ Carlos Santamaria, "China Sees PH as U.S. 'proxy' says Expert," *Rappler*, July 29, 2012 accessed October 25, 2012, http://www.rappler.com/nation/9400-china-sees-ph-as-us-proxy-,-says-expert.
⁶⁴ Ibid.

⁶⁷ Richard Weitz, "How China Sees Middle East," *The Diplomat*, September 6, 2011, accessed July 18, 2013, http://thediplomat.com/china-power/how-china-sees-middle-east/.

⁶⁸ Steve Yetiv and Chunlong Lu, "China, Global Energy and the Middle East," *The Middle East Journal*. (61:2, 1997),199-218. Accessed December 4, 2012, http://idjames.org/2012/07/china-global-energy-and-the-middle-east.

⁶⁹ Clive Schofield, "Maritime Energy Resources in Asia: Rising Tension Over Critical Marine resources," *The National Bureau of Asian Research* No.35, December 2011, accessed December 1, 2011,

http://nbr.org/publications/specialreport/pdf/Preview/SR35_MERA-EnergyandGeopolitics_preview.pdf.

⁷⁰ Michael T. Klare, Rising Powers, Shrinking Planet: New Geopolitics of energy, (New York: Henry Holts and Company, LLC, 2008), 1-7.

References

Alterman, Jon B., and Garver, John W. "The Vital Triangle." *Center for Strategic and International Studies,* May 20, 2008. Accessed February 23, 2013, http://csis.org/publication/vital-triangle.

Bacik, Gokhan. "The Arab Spring versus China." *Today's Zaman*, November 27, 2011. Accessed July 26, 2012, http://www.todayszaman.com/columnist-264098-the-arab-spring-versus-china.html.

Bouchentouf, Amine. "Black Swan events in 2012 could push oil to \$200." *Energ and Capital, 2001*. Accessed January 4, 2012, http://seekingalpha.com/article/313482-black-swan-events-in-2012-could-push-oil-to-200.

Brennan, Elliot. "Rising Tide of Conflict in South China Sea," *Asia Times*, March 3, 2012. Accessed October 20, 2012. http://www.atimes.com/atimes/China/NC03Ad01.html.

Cole, Bernard D. "Oil for the Lamps of China"-Beijing's 21st –Century Search for Energy." McNair Paper 67 of the Institute of National Strategic Studies, National Defense University, Washington DC. p. 15., 2003. Accessed June 28, 2010, http://www.ndu.edu/inss/docuploaded/198_428.McNair.pdf.

Downs, Erica S. "Getting China to Turn on Iran." *The National Interests*, July 19, 2012. Accessed October 3, 2012, http://nationalinterest.org/commentary/getting-china-turn-iran-7215.

Falk, Richard. "Is the Arab Spring a Black Swan?" World Press, May 6, 2011. Accessed November 7, 2011,

http://richardfalk.wordpress.com/2011/05/06/is-the-arab-spring-a-black-swan/.

Fabi, Randy and Aizhu, Chen. "Analysis: China Unveils Oil Offensive in South China Sea Squabble." *Reuters*, August 1, 2012. Accessed October 20, 2012, http://www.reuters.com/article/2012/08/01/us-southchinasea-china-idUSBRE8701LM20120801.

Goodenough, Patrick. "China, Iran's Biggest Oil Customer, Gets Last-Minute Sanctions Exemption from Obama Administration." CNS News, June 29, 2012. Accessed August 2, 2012, http://cnsnews.com/news/article/china-iran-s-biggest-oil-customer-gets-last-minute-sanctions-exemption-obama.

Harold, Scott Warren, and Nader, Alireza. "China and Iran: Economic, Political, and Military Relations." *Occasional Paper*. (Santa Monica: RAND Center for Middle East Public Policy, 2012). Accessed October 6, 2012, http://www.rand.org/pubs/occasional_papers/OP351.htm.

ALTERNATIVES TURKISH JOURNAL OF INTERNATIONAL RELATIONS www.alternetivesjournal.net

⁶⁵ Erica Downs and Suzanne Maloney, "Getting China to Sanction Iran," *Foreign Affairs*, (March/April 2012), accessed July 18, 2013, http://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/67465/erica-downs-and-suzanne-maloney/getting-china-to-sanction-iran.

⁶⁶ Evan Moore, "A New Approach is needed to Counter China's Power," *The Foreign Policy Initiative*, June 7, 2013, accessed July 18, 2013, http://www.foreignpolicyi.org/content/new-approach-needed-counter-chinas-power.

Ho, Stephanie. "Beijing Urges Libya to Protect Chinese Investment." *Voice of America News*, August 22. 2011. Aaccessed September 8, 2011. http://www.voanews.com/content/beijing-urges-libya-to-protect-chinese-investments-128238513/144158.html.

Hui, Wang. "Cementing Ties with the Arab World." China Daily, January 14, 2012. Accessed March 13, 2012,

| 106

http://www.chinadailyapac.com/article/cementing-ties-arab.

Jiang, Wenrang. "China's Global Quest for Energy Security." Energy Issues in the Asia Pacific. Edited by Amy Lugg and Mark Hong. Singapore: Institute of Southeast Asian Studies, 2012.

Kan, Michael and Yan, Belinda. "China's Investment in Libya." *The African Business Journal*, October 19, 2012.

Kejun, Jiang. "Management of Energy Sources in China." World Bank Energy Research Institute. Accessed October 8, 2012. http://siteresources.worldbank.org/DEC/Resources/84797-1251813753820/6415739-1251814084145/Kejun_Energy_China.pdf.

Klare, Michael T. Rising Powers, Shrinking Planet: New Geopolitics of Energy. New York: Henry Holts and Company, LLC., 2008.

Makilan, Aubrey SC. "Philippines III: Prepared for Global Peak Oil." Bulatlat. Volume 4, No. 34. October 2012. Accessed March 2, 2013. http://www.bulatlat.com/news/5-34/5-34-oil.htm.

Matthews, Stephen P. "Energy Security: Implications for US-China-Middle East Relations." The James A. Baker IIII Institute for Public Policy, July18, 2005. Accessed July 25, 2012,

http://www.bakerinstitute.org/publications/SIIS_SMatthews_ChinaMideastEnergy071805.pdf.

Nelder, Chris. "Oil Prices: Why the Past is not a prologue?" Energy and Capital, December 3, 2008. Accessed November 5, 2012. http://www.energyandcapital.com/articles/black+swan-prices-peak+oil/791.

Pei, Minxin. Viewpoint: China's Iran Dilemma. BBC, January 20, 2012. Accessed October 4, 2012.

http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-asia-china-16607333.

Pett, David. "Black Swan-like Events Leave Markets Confused." Financial Post, March 16, 2011. Accessed July 16, 2013. http://business.financialpost.com/2011/03/16/black-swan-like-events-leave-markets-confused/.

Planes, Alex. "The Down of the Dow and the Rise of the Middle East." Daily Finance, May 26, 2013. Accessed July 16, 2013, http://www.dailyfinance.com/2013/05/26/the-dawn-of-the-dow-and-the-rise-of-the-middle-eas/

Pollack, Jonathan D. "China Unease from Afar." Brookings Institution, 2011. Accessed June 3, 2012. http://www.brookings.edu/~/media/research/files/articles/2011/11/18%20arab%20awakening%20china%20poll ack/18%20arab%20awakening%20china%20pollack.

Rapoza, Kenneth. "China Increasing Oil reserves with New Discoveries." Forbes, February24, 2012. Accessed October 27, 2012, http://www.forbes.com/sites/kenrapoza/2012/02/24/china-increasing-oil-reserves-with-new-discoveries/.

Romero, Alixes. "Philippine Defense Chief: Military Modernization in Full Swing." Philippine Star, July 16, 2012. Accessed October 25, 2012,

http://www.philstar.com/nation/article.aspx?publicationsubcategoryid=200&articleid=824739.

Santamaria, Carlos. "China Sees PH as U.S. 'proxy' says Expert." Rappler, July 29, 2012. Accessed October 25, 2012, http://www.rappler.com/nation/9400-china-sees-ph-as-us-proxy-,-says-expert.

Schofield, Clive. "Maritime Energy Resources in Asia: Rising Tension over Critical Marine resources." The National Bureau of Asian Research No.35. December 2011. Accessed January 4, 2012,

http://nbr.org/publications/specialreport/pdf/Preview/SR35_MERA-EnergyandGeopolitics_preview.pdf.

Sevilla, Henelito A. "Middle East Oil Security and Its Impct on the Economic Development and Security of the Asia-Pacific Region." Asia-Pacific Journal of Social Science. (No. 1, December 2010).

Spegele, Bryan. "China Shops Around for Oil, Wary of Iran, Arab Spring." The Wall Street Journal, January 12, 2012. Aaccessed October 27, 2012,

http://online.wsj.com/article/SB10001424052970203750404577170412230319648.html.

Storey, Ian. "Asia's Changing Balance of Military Power: Implications for the South China Sea." National Bureau of Asian Research. Accessed October 25, 2012, www.nbr.org/publications/element.aspx?id.

Taleb, Nassim Nicholas. The Black Swan: The Impact of the Highly Improbable, Random House, New York. 2007

Taleb, Nassim Nicholas, and Blyth, Mark. "The Black Swan of Cairo: How Suppressing Volatility makes the world less predictable and more dangerous." Foreign Affairs, May/June 2011. Accessed August 4, 2011.

http://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/67741/nassim-nicholas-taleb-and-mark-blyth/the-black-swan-of-cairo.

Weitz, Richard. "Why China Opposes US Sanctions on Iran." January 15, 2012. Accessed January 15, 2012. http://www.sldinfo.com/why-china-opposes-us-sanctions-on-iran/.

Yetiv, Steve, and Lu, Chunlong. "China, Global Energy and the Middle East." The Middle East Journal, 61:2, 2012. Accessed August 16, 2011, http://idjames.org/2012/07/china-global-energy-and-the-middle-east/.

Zweig, David, and Jianhai, Bi. "China's Global Hunt for Energy." Foreign Affairs, 84:5, 2005. Accessed January 17, 2010. http://wuyibing.com/cache/china-s-global-hunt-for-energy.pdf.

Asia News, August 24, 2011. Accessed October 9, 2011, http://www.asianews.it/news-en/Gaddafi%E2%80%99s-fall-threatens-Chinese-investments-in-Libya-22451.html.

Asia Times Online, March 29, 2012. Accessed October 24, 2012, http://www.atimes.com/atimes/Southeast Asia/NC29Ae01.html.

"Behind recent Gunboat Diplomacy in the South China Sea." The International Institute for Strategic Studies. Accessed January 24, 2012, http://www.iiss.org/publications/strategic-comments/past-issues/volume-17-2011/august/behind-recent-gunboat-diplomacy-in-the-south-china-sea/.

China Daily, January 15, 2012. Accessed July 4, 2012, http://english.peopledaily.com.cn/90780/7705641.html.

China Daily, March 22, 2011, Accessed March 23, 2011, http://www.china.org.cn/business/2011-03/22/content 22193300.htm.

"China's Twelve Five-Year Plan: How it actually works and what in store for the next five years." APCO Worldwide, December 10, 2010. Accessed 2 July 2011, http://apcoworldwide.com/content/PDFs/Chinas 12th Five-Year Plan.pdf.

"Declaration on the Conduct of Parties in the South China Sea." Official website of the Association of South East Asian Nations. Accessed October 13, 2012, http://www.aseansec.org/13163.htm.

"North America leads shift in global energy balance, IEA says in latest World Energy Outlook." International Energy Website. Accessed March 23, 2013,

http://www.iea.org/newsroomandevents/pressreleases/2012/november/name,33015,en.html.

Peoples Daily, October 15, 2010. Accessed July 16, 2013, http://english.peopledaily.com.cn/90001/90780/91342/7167387.html.